
 
Congress of the United States 

Washington, DC 20515 
 
 
 
 

May 19, 2020 
 
The Honorable Steven T. Mnuchin 
U.S. Department of the Treasury 
1500 Pennsylvania Ave NW 
Washington, DC 20220 

The Honorable Charles Rettig 
Internal Revenue Service 
1111 Constitution Avenue, NW 
Washington, D.C. 20224 

 
 
Dear Secretary Mnuchin and Commissioner Rettig:  
 
We write to urge the Treasury and Internal Revenue Service (IRS) to provide recourse as quickly 
as possible to individuals who have not received the full stimulus payments they are entitled to 
under the bipartisan Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act. Americans 
urgently need this direct cash assistance, and we have heard from many constituents who have 
received stimulus payments that are less than they were owed, or have not received their 
payments at all. It is vital that your agencies inform Congress of the resources that you need to 
promptly and effectively assist individuals who have not received their full stimulus payments.  
 
We commend the work of your agencies in rapidly distributing approximately 130 million 
stimulus payments within the weeks following passage of the CARES Act. More than 500,000 
payments have been distributed to Granite Staters so far, totaling nearly $1 billion in direct cash 
assistance to our constituents.1 We also thank you for swiftly responding to bipartisan calls from 
Congress to automatically provide stimulus payments to the 18 million Social Security 
retirement, Social Security disability, Supplemental Security Income (SSI), and Veterans Affairs 
(VA) recipients who do not file tax returns.2 
 
However, we are concerned about the significant number of individuals in New Hampshire who 
have contacted our offices regarding a variety of problems with their stimulus payments. Many 
are Social Security retirement and disability beneficiaries who do not file tax returns and who 
should have already received their full stimulus payments automatically. We have heard from 
eligible Social Security beneficiaries who have not received automatic stimulus payments at all, 
or did not receive their full $1,200 payments. Our offices are also working with Social Security 
beneficiaries who, despite using the IRS’s online Non-Filer Tool prior to the relevant deadlines, 
did not receive their $500 dependent payments as part of their automatic payments.  
 

                                                 
1 “Treasury, IRS release latest state-by-state Economic Impact Payment figures.” May 8, 2020. 
https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/treasury-irs-release-latest-state-by-state-economic-impact-payment-figures 
2 “Following Calls from Senator Hassan and Colleagues, Veterans Receiving VA Benefits Will Automatically 
Receive COVID-19 Direct Cash Assistance.” April 17, 2020. https://www.hassan.senate.gov/news/press-
releases/following-calls-from-senator-hassan-and-colleagues-veterans-receiving-va-benefits-will-automatically-
receive-covid-19-direct-cash-assistance 



 

2 
 

We have also been contacted by Granite Staters who filed tax returns, but did not receive their 
full $1,200 stimulus payments. These include individuals who receive Social Security benefits 
and typically file taxes. In other cases, individuals require assistance troubleshooting issues that 
prevent them from accessing their payment, whether received through direct deposit, as a check, 
or in the same manner as their Social Security, SSI, or VA benefits. Further, our constituents 
continue to encounter problems with the IRS’s Get My Payment online tool. Many individuals in 
New Hampshire have contacted us because the tool does not recognize their information or will 
not provide an estimated disbursal date for their stimulus payment.  
 
All of these issues underscore the urgency of the Treasury and IRS establishing an effective way 
for individuals to promptly receive personal assistance from your agencies with missing, 
incorrect, or inaccessible stimulus payments. The IRS announcement yesterday that the agency is 
adding 3,500 telephone representatives to answer stimulus payment questions is an important 
first step.3 Nevertheless, according to the IRS, the agency “is not able to correct or issue 
additional payments at this time and will provide further details on IRS.gov on the action people 
may need to take in the future.”4 Though we appreciate the unprecedented work underway at 
your agencies with the implementation of the CARES Act, we urge you to provide these further 
resources on IRS.gov as soon as possible. 
 
We also urge the Treasury and IRS to provide recourse as quickly as possible to individuals who 
have not received their full stimulus payments. At its Economic Impact Payment Information 
Center, the IRS has indicated that individuals who did not receive their full stimulus payments 
will receive corrected payments in 2021, when they file their 2020 tax returns. Struggling 
families in New Hampshire cannot wait until 2021 to receive the full stimulus payments to which 
they are entitled by law. Moreover, requiring individuals to file tax returns to receive their full 
payments imposes significant burdens on non-filers, including Social Security, SSI, and VA 
beneficiaries who should have received their full payments automatically. In addition to 
responding to bipartisan calls to ensure that Social Security, SSI, and VA beneficiaries receive 
their $500 dependent payments as soon as possible,5 we urge your agencies to ensure that all 
individuals promptly receive their full stimulus payments. 
 
Again, we commend the Treasury and IRS for your continued efforts to rapidly provide direct 
cash assistance to Americans during the COVID-19 crisis. We stand ready to assist your 
agencies should you require greater resources in order to provide personal assistance to 
individuals regarding problems with their stimulus payments and to ensure that individuals 
receive their full stimulus payments as soon as possible. 
 

                                                 
3 “IRS adds phone operators to answer Economic Impact Payment questions.” May 18, 2020. 
https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/irs-adds-phone-operators-to-answer-economic-impact-payment-questions 
4 “Economic Impact Payment Information Center.” Question 29 (updated May 14, 2020). 
https://www.irs.gov/coronavirus/economic-impact-payment-information-center 
5 “Bipartisan Senators Push for Social Security & Railroad Retirement Beneficiaries Who Missed Deadline to Still 
Receive Additional $500 Stimulus Payment Per Eligible Child This Year.” April 24, 2020. 
https://www.hassan.senate.gov/news/press-releases/bipartisan-senators-push-for-social-security-and-railroad-
retirement-beneficiaries-who-missed-deadline-to-still-receive-additional-500-stimulus-payment-per-eligible-child-
this-year 
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Sincerely, 
 
 

 
 
 
 

Margaret Wood Hassan 
United States Senator 

Jeanne Shaheen 
United States Senator 

 
 

Anne McLane Kuster 
United States Representative 

 
 

 
 

 
 

Chris Pappas 
United States Representative 

 


